

OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 19th APRIL 2018 AT 7.30.P.M. IN THE CHRISTY HALL, OLD ALRESFORD.

PRESENT:    COUNCILLOR B. TUCKER
       CHAIRMAN.

COUNCILLORS MRS. J. TICKNER, MRS. C. WALTERS, MR. C. HANCOCK & MR.D. WOODS.
COUNTY COUNCILLOR MRS. J. PORTER

Together with 11 parishioners. 

Mrs. R. R. Smith.  Clerk to the Parish Council.

WELCOME  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
APOLOGIES:   Apologies City Councillors E. Jeffs & K. Gottlieb PCSO Rhys Griffiths, Hampshire Police, Parishioners Sue Cox, Erica Sisk.
Roy Wyeth, Audrey Argawal and Jilly Williams.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 27th APRIL 2017
Minutes of the meeting held on the 27th April 2017 having been circulated were approved and signed on 1st June 2017.
SIMON ROBINSON. HATTINGLEY WINES
Councillor Hancock, Vice Chairman welcomed to the meeting Simon Robinson from Hattingley Wines.    Simon Robinson then gave a presentation on English Wines grown and produced in the Hampshire Area including Old Alresford.

CHAIR'S REPORT AGM 2018
 You may have noticed that all five of us have been re-elected without an election on May 3. Elections to the PC take place every four years. Once again, there has not been a contested election since there were not more than five candidates. This has happened every time since 1994!

I start as usual by thanking my four colleagues for their excellent support during the year. I think we can say we have continued as an efficient and amiable working team. We were very happy  to welcome Cathy Walters to replace Lynsey Robinson, who we were sorry to lose.

I now find myself as the only member of the Parish Council without the slightest connexion to agriculture.

Once again we were fortunate to be guided by our experienced and super efficient Parish Clerk Bobbie Smith MBE. As ever, she has provided advice and expertise in addition to her meticulous minutes, letters and phone calls. Also 
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expertise in addition to her meticulous minutes, letter and phone calls.  Also
our thanks to hubby Les who drives Bobbie to meetings and then sits patiently, often as the only 'audience' at Parish Council meetings.

We've been grateful for the support of Lisa Griffiths, one of our City Councillors. Ernie Jeffs has stood down after many years as a City Councillor and as Mayor. He was always very helpful towards us as Lisa has been.  Lisa helpfully sends us the monthly report from the three councillors representing us on the City Council

 We have continued to have the support of Jackie Porter as our County Councillor for the last 13 years. We have been fortunate for those years in having the benefit of her energetic and very helpful counsel.

 As I've reported in the past, our Parish Council meetings are nearly always carried out with no attendance by parishioners. Although this speeds up meetings it does mean that we can only presume we are doing things right.

The Parish Council web site (donated free by Hugo Fox Ltd) provides Minutes of our meetings as well as other information. It is also a way for outsiders to contact us. This week, for example, we were asked about the obelisk on Upton Park land which a walking group had seen. 

In addition we have 85 email addresses of parishioners where we communicate adverts for activities in the Parish as well as pass on the Neighbourhood Watch notices which Geoffrey Beetham helpfully sends us. It would be helpful to have the addresses of any remaining parishioners who have internet access.

 Fortunately, the defibrillator in the phone box continues to lie  unused.

 Traffic continues to speed through the Village. Rebecca and Andy Cliff  have continued to install the lit sign when it is our turn to make use of it.

 The lengthsman continues to carry out work which Clive assigns to him each month.

 Two issues have taken up a good deal of Parish Council time during the last year.

 The Hall Committee were unable to obtain a grant for improvements as the Lease and Trust Deed only has three years to run. The Lease and Trust Deed were initiated in 1990 when the Hall Committee was set up. So the Hall Committee asked us, as owners of the  Hall, to take action. After a good number of exchanges we decided that the best and least expensive action was to extend the lease for a further period. This has now been completed and was used to enable the Christy Hall Committee, in the energetic hands of Peter Stokes its Treasurer to obtain a grant of over £14,000 from HCC to enable improvements to the front of the Hall..

Unbelievably, it's 18 months since SSE's green cabinet appeared opposite Colden Lane upgrading the supply of electricity to Old Alresford House.. Last year I described the problems we have had with getting some sort of 
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year I described the problems we have had with getting some sort of
screening to make it less ugly. SSE had agreed to erect a screen on one side and to make a donation to us to provide some greenery. We've been sitting on £300 from them for some months and David continues to email our contact to ask when they are going to povide the screen. We can't plant any greenery until the screen is in place. You may remember from last year that Ray Bevan had offered us the use of his field so the cabinet could be moved behind the hedge. But we couldn't raise the finance needed to pay SSE to move it.   Of course, it may be that parishioners don't find it particularly obtrusive. We continue to hope we can finish the job as there have recently been glimmerings of hope from our SSE contact.

One source of frustration during the year has been the many exchanges of emails which go on between Bobbie and parish councillors and various bodies. Some of these exchanges have gone on for a year: Bobbie has pursued those responsible for Old Alresford Place over the started but never finished wall along Colden Lane. Exchanges have gradually ratchetted up from person to person; they haven't yet reached the Bishop of Winchester. David has spent the best part of a year pursuing the SSE contact about the green cabinet. The lawyer responsible for completing the lease extension had kept David busy for months. Some parts of HCC are also difficult to pin down.

All this represents the pluses and minuses of the internet -  a blessing and a curse 

 We provide updates on Christy Hall, Highways and Byways, Environment and Planning. Three of these are selfishly reported on by me so I'll mention them now

 CHRISTY HALL
 The AGM of the Hall Committee was held on Monday and the Treasurer Peter Stokes outlined the proposal for the improvements to the front of the Hall. Chair Dave Exelby reported another successful year of the Hall's use by parishioners and an increasing number of outside groups. During the year a number of improvements have been made to the outside (guttering and soffits) and Peter has been very active in improving the electronic connexions of the Hall. In addition, the car park has been improved. Dave Exelby has agreed to continue for another year on the Committee.

 HIGHWAYS AND BYWAYS
 Footpath 15 down from the triangle past Arle Mill and on to the bottom of Mill Hill continues to be a problem. 

The wooden bridge over the spring runoff has helped to make the path less of a problem. The relevant person at HCC is supposed to be working on ways to make the spring (on George Hollingbery's land) run under the path. A year ago George offered to assist HCC in this work but the relevant person at HCC failed to get back in contact with him.

The condition of the path beyond Arle Mill continues to be a problem after 
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The condition of the path beyond Arle Mill continues to be a problem after
rain and very large pools of water make passage difficult. Apparently, HCC only have the duty to maintain its footpaths to a standard which doesn't include puddles. We are currently seeking to get some scalpings to fill in the puddles since no resurfacing is likely. 

We've all noticed the appalling state of the B3046 between The Globe and the Bighton turnoff. Ray Gardner, the helpful HCC Highways engineer told us last month: 'The B3046 is on our list for pothole busting so hopefully this will be done by the end of April'. I emailed him the other day to check but he is 'away from the office' until 23rd April. One can only hope.

PLANNING
The Parish Council continues to make comments on applications. We are no longer deluged with voluminous applications for almost all the interior and exterior of Old Alresford House. Other planning applications come to us for our comment. It's worth remembering that final decisions are made by the City Council and we can only comment. Our most recent comment has been on the proposed changes to the garage behind the Fulling Mill.  
That concludes my report.

ENVIRONMENT

Councillor Clive Hancock reported that during the year maintenance work had continued on the cutting of the grass on the Green and the clearing of the stream.    Maintenance and replacement work continues on the play equipment and the Council has recently purchased and installed new swing seats at Kiln Lane Play area.    The Parish had benefitted from the Lengthsman scheme funded by the County Council up to the annual sum of £1,000.00 which gives Old Alresford five full day visits per year by the lengthsman.   The Council is always happy to hear when work is needed in the Parish.   However the lengthsman is not allowed to work on “live” roads.   This is because of health and safety concerns.  
A full survey of the trees on the Green was carried out and work to remove dead branches from the Willows on the Green took place during 2018.
COUNTY COUNCILLOR MRS. JACKIE P0RTER.

County Councillor Jackie Porter presented a written report and referred to:

Roads and Highways, Flooding and the need to constantly report these issues particularly on footpath 15. Currently some 6000 holes in the highway are awaiting repair.   She urged parishioners to report holes on the Highway on the HCC Website.   Consultation is taking place on proposed changes to the County Council’s short break activities programme for children with disabilities.   She explained the severe budget cuts which are facing many services provided by the County Council.   
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Services provided by the County Council.

CITY COUNCILLORS.
A written report had been submitted by the Winchester City Councillors and distributed at the meeting.
FINANCIAL REPORT
The financial report for the year to 31st March 2018 was presented.     The accounts are presented subject to both internal and external audit.    There will be an opportunity for Parishioners to comment to the External Auditor during the Audit in June/July 2018.   A notice to this effect will appear on the noticeboard and website.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR

The Council appointed Mr. M. Thwaites as Internal Auditor. 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH 
Mr. Roy Wyeth was unable to attend the meeting and a brief report was given by Mr. Geoffrey Beetham.   There is very little local crime in Old Alresford however Parishioners should continue to be vigilant and report any unusual activities.  Some vehicles had been seen at the Mattingly Bowl area.  He urged parishioners to use the telephone priority service.  He referred to the sleeves to go on credit cards and these will be distributed as soon as possible. 
PARISHIONERS QUESTION TIME. 
1.
Fly tipping.  A general concern was expressed that illegal fly tipping had gone up by 100%.    Parishioners are asked to report this on the HCC Website.

2.
Old Alresford Place Wall.   Almost two years have passed since the wall was reported and it has still not been repaired.  Lady Wakeham confirmed that she had spoken to the Bishop of Winchester on two separate occasions and the Council agreed to write again to the Diocese on this matter.  

3
Mobile phone connections.   Lady Wakeham confirmed that the Church in Old Alresford had agreed that they would be happy to host a mast on the Church tower to assist better mobile reception in the Old Alresford area.   
Meeting closed at 8.45.p.m. 

_________________


__________________________

            Date




                    Chairman. 
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